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          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS: The meeting will

          3  now come to order.  Good afternoon.  My name is

          4  James Sanders, Jr., and I am the Chair of the

          5  Committee on Economic Development.

          6                 Today we will hear testimony

          7  concerning Resolution 470, calling for the United

          8  Cerebral Palsy of New York City to negotiate in good

          9  faith, and finalize a contract with the United

         10  Federation of Teachers.  Employees of UCP provide

         11  direct service to children and adults with Cerebral

         12  Palsy.  The majority of workers involved in direct

         13  client care earn less than $20,000 per year.

         14                 In three separate elections,

         15  employees at various sites throughout New York City

         16  voted to join the UFT.  The first election was held

         17  more than two years ago, and the most recent was

         18  held over a year ago.  Yet, negotiations have

         19  proceeded slowly, and the experience of UFT is that

         20  UCP has been deliberately stalling the negotiations.

         21    The UCP receives about $60 million a year in New

         22  York City and State funding.

         23                 This Committee is concerned that this

         24  funding be used appropriately.  In particular, we

         25  want to be sure that workers are paid decent wages,
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          2  and that these public funds are not used to fight

          3  UCP workers' decision to be represented by a union.

          4  It is our hope that this hearing will bring a

          5  conclusion to these negotiations.

          6                 We have reached out to several

          7  representatives from UCP, to invite them to

          8  participate in this hearing.  Is there anyone here

          9  from UCP?  Of course, I am speaking about the UCP

         10  Administration, who are here to testify on this

         11  issue.

         12                 I want to acknowledge my fellow,

         13  Council Member Christine Quinn, for her efforts on

         14  behalf of UCP employees during her correspondence

         15  with UFT and UCP, to try to help resolve this

         16  matter.  She is the sponsor of this resolution.  We

         17  will hear from her in a moment after I identify all

         18  of the different Council members up here today.

         19                 On my right, two of Brooklyn's best,

         20  oh, Brooklyn and Queens I should say, I am sorry,

         21  Council Member Diana Reyna, and Council Member

         22  Dilan.

         23                 Of course, we will hear from

         24  Christine Quinn, and I want to - -  Brooklyn again,

         25  I see, sometimes it surrounds you, Council Member
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          2  Recchia, and of course, I am protected by my Queens

          3  colleague, Council Member Eric Gioia.  I believe

          4  that that is all of the Council members here at the

          5  moment.

          6                 Without further ado, Council Member

          7  Quinn, is there a statement that you would like to

          8  make?

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Thank you.

         10  First, I want thank the Committee, and in particular

         11  the Chair, for scheduling this hearing so quickly.

         12  Obviously, the timing of matters relating to workers

         13  is often something that is very influx, and does not

         14  necessarily always fit perfectly into a legislative

         15  calendar. Chairperson Sanders was very quick to say

         16  whatever we need to do to be supportive, and I just

         17  want to thank you very much for that.

         18                 You know, the issue basically is very

         19  clear here. There are workers at United Cerebral

         20  Palsy who do really God's work as it relates to

         21  serving young people in need, some of the, you know,

         22  young people who are not able to go to the

         23  traditional public school system, et cetera.  These

         24  are professionals who have dedicated their lives to

         25  serving these young people, and helping them make
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          2  sure that they can really be all that it is possible

          3  for them to be.

          4                 We have a situation here where a

          5  company is refusing to recognize the work that these

          6  workers do every day, and refusing to recognize the

          7  service that these workers deliver every day. They

          8  are refusing to recognize that because they are

          9  refusing to recognize that these workers, of their

         10  own free will, made up their mind and decided to

         11  join a union, a right that we all believe they have,

         12  and should have.  They have, in fact, gone above and

         13  beyond the call in an effort to fight to prevent

         14  these workers from having their right to be in a

         15  union.

         16                 Why are they putting is so much

         17  effort to that? Probably we see that as where the

         18  negotiation stands, because they are fighting very

         19  hard to make sure these workers do not get the

         20  amount of pay they deserve.  The timing of this

         21  hearing is somewhat perfect in a way, the day after

         22  we passed the Living Wage Bill, because that is

         23  really the context in which we are discussing.  We

         24  are not talking here about whether workers should go

         25  from $100,000 to $120,000, which is probably
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          2  actually much more along the lines of what they

          3  should be getting paid.  We are talking really about

          4  small increases for people, most of whom make around

          5  $20,000 a year.

          6                 Also, we are talking about some of

          7  the most basic rights, most workers should enjoy,

          8  whether or not they will have health coverage.  That

          9  is a major issue for the workers, for the union,

         10  which they wish to be a member of.

         11                 I think it is unfortunate that UCP is

         12  not here today.  I spoke as close to earlier this

         13  morning to representatives from UCP urging them to

         14  come.  They believe they are on the verge of an

         15  agreement with the UFT, and that the hearing today

         16  would be counterproductive.  You know, I tried to

         17  point out that all dialogue is always productive,

         18  and that maybe they were not as close to an

         19  agreement as they thought they were, but I think it

         20  is unfortunate that they are not here, because it is

         21  always better to hear from both parties.

         22                 That said, I think that I am happy

         23  that we will be hearing from the UFT and workers

         24  today.  As we, you know, really help them in every

         25  way we can to make sure these workers get what they
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          2  deserve.  I think it is important that with

          3  organizations like UCP that are non- profits that we

          4  do not allow non- profit organizations because of

          5  their good mission, to therefore be able to treat

          6  workers as less than they are.  Non- profits have

          7  the same obligation to treat workers fairly, and

          8  provide fair wages and fair health coverage.

          9                 So, thank you very much, again,

         10  Chairperson, for holding this hearing.

         11                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you very

         12  much.  I too must join in and say that I am

         13  disappointed that we do not have UCP here.  I think

         14  that the purpose of a hearing, of course, is to

         15  explore an issue dispassionately to find out where

         16  the truth lies. I, for one, am a firm believer that

         17  the truth usually lies in the middle, and without

         18  UCP being here, I am sure it may lead some to

         19  conclude that the truth is merely on one side, and I

         20  wish that we had UCP to explore how they see the

         21  issue.  But nonetheless, I believe that we will find

         22  a lot of truth in this hearing.

         23                 Before we call on our witnesses, I

         24  would allow my colleagues, if they wanted, on the

         25  Committee to say anything, or they can pass until
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          2  they hear from the witnesses.  What is your

          3  pleasure?  So they pass.

          4                 I was remiss not to mention the

          5  Counsel of our Committee is Beverly Reid, and of

          6  course, Mike Reed is our Financial Analyst, always

          7  in the back trying to make sure that the books are

          8  in shape.

          9                 Ms. Reid, would you be kind enough to

         10  call the witnesses?

         11                 MS. REID:  Sure.  The first witness

         12  is Randi Weingarten, President of the United

         13  Federation of Teachers, and Howard Schoor, UFT

         14  Special Representative.

         15                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Greetings to

         16  the both of you, thank you for being here.  When

         17  that light is off, it is on.

         18                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  First off, I cannot

         19  thank you enough for holding the hearing, and I

         20  cannot thank Councilwoman Quinn enough for really

         21  getting into this fray and understanding the

         22  fundamental issues that are at stake here.  I think

         23  it is very true, and then I am going to introduce a

         24  couple of people, I think it is very true that not-

         25  for- profit entities, such as UCP that have such a
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          2  very important and vital mission, sometimes get a

          3  free ride on things because the mission is so

          4  important, and because the employees that work for

          5  that entity work there because they are desperate to

          6  make a difference in the lives of the people that

          7  they serve.  We are not the first union that

          8  represented UCP employees. But UCP had very

          9  successfully for years been able to just wait out

         10  the union or the employees that wanted to be

         11  represented, and maybe you know what happened here

         12  was that we were just as pigheaded as UCP was in

         13  terms of, when you meet the UCP employees you cannot

         14  turn your back on them.  We have some people here

         15  who have actually, will actually jeopardize their

         16  employment by being here testifying, and there were

         17  some who were not allowed to be here, and we have

         18  documents that show that management disapproved of

         19  them even taking time off to be here.

         20                 The folks that are here are taking

         21  their own personal days off to be here.  We are

         22  Audrey Taitt- Hall who is here, who will testify

         23  later, Michael Brown, Olivia Winter, and Tony

         24  Phillips.  These people have become my personal

         25  heroes, and that is why I am so involved myself, as
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          2  the President of the Union for a unit that is,

          3  Lawrence Avenue 300, but ultimately our units are

          4  about 700, because these folks, as Chris said, as

          5  Councilwoman Quinn, you know, these folks do God's

          6  work.  And thank God, even when they are exploited,

          7  they are willing to do God's work.

          8                 I also want to, before I start, thank

          9  a staff member of mine, who has been really working

         10  in the trenches, first organizing and then trying to

         11  go through these endless negotiations, Howard

         12  Schoor.  Howard is, you know, this is what a union

         13  staff should be, somebody who works 24/7 all the

         14  time in the pursuit of fairness and justice, and you

         15  know, if I could clone Howard, so that every single

         16  staff member of the UFT would be like this, I would.

         17    I wanted to really publicly just give him that

         18  recognition, because that is what a union should be

         19  in terms of its members.

         20                 Having said that, what you did

         21  yesterday on the Living Wage Bill, I know it is not

         22  what everybody wanted, I know that it was scaled

         23  back in light of the fiscal realities that we face.

         24  But the symbolic significance of that bill is not to

         25  be underestimated.  And even with some of the
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          2  controversy that has been intended with it, I really

          3  want to applaud the Council for stepping up to plate

          4  and really thinking about the workers in the City.

          5  Not just the masters of the universe that reside on

          6  Wall Street, but the workers and the people in the

          7  City that really the immigrants who have come here,

          8  who want to live the American Dream, the people who

          9  start in very, very low- wage work, and the fact

         10  that you were willing to do this and to take the

         11  heat for doing this, you should be applauded.  So, I

         12  know it is not, I know it is not everything any of

         13  us wanted, oftentimes things are not, but just

         14  congratulations for being able to do that.

         15                 We, as I said, we represent 700 UCP

         16  employees who work as teachers, assistant teachers,

         17  clinicians, and residential and non- support staff,

         18  and as I said before, thank you for Resolution 470,

         19  and thank you for all the work.

         20                 UCP is a direct service, not- for-

         21  profit organization funded entirely, or almost

         22  entirely through public dollars.  But as we have

         23  seen first- hand whose management violates this

         24  public trust by mistreating its employees.  Some of

         25  our members, who you will hear from today, who I
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          2  just mentioned their names, will testify what it is

          3  like to work for UCP, with its depressed salary

          4  scales, its chronic harassment, and its insulting

          5  treatment on the job, not from its clients, by the

          6  way, but from its bosses.

          7                 UCP, as I said before, would not

          8  release its employees to testify before you today,

          9  nor would they come themselves to subject themselves

         10  to questioning.  Those who are here today, have

         11  taken a personal day to do so, and they expect, and

         12  I expect that they will be retaliated against for

         13  this whistleblowing.

         14                 The UFT first won bargaining rights

         15  for UCP employees back in August 2000, more than two

         16  years ago, when some 250 educational and clinical

         17  employees at the UCP Lawrence Avenue site in

         18  Brooklyn, voted to organize.  Another vote of

         19  residential staff members was held in September

         20  2001, and that brought in another 450 workers at 18

         21  residential sites into our union.

         22                 Obviously, the winning of the

         23  representational elections did not bring the

         24  contracts that these dedicated, but under

         25  appreciated workers deserve.  What is very hard for
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          2  myself and for the workers to see, is that while the

          3  staff suffers, and while the UCP management cries

          4  poverty, UCP's upper management has treated itself

          5  well.  During the time it was refusing to give the

          6  workers in the trenches decent pay raises,

          7  management gave itself hundreds of thousands of

          8  dollars in pay hikes.  The number of employees, as

          9  we understand it, making more than $50,000 doubled

         10  in the past year, and UCP executives earn from

         11  $100,000 to more than $200,000 a year.

         12                 Now let me be very clear, I do not

         13  begrudge anyone a salary increase.  But how do you

         14  provide management increases at the same time crying

         15  poverty when the much lower paid workers in the

         16  trenches seek a fair shake?

         17                 And listening to what the Chairman

         18  and what Councilwoman Quinn said, if UCP believes

         19  that we are on the verge of an agreement, than I

         20  believe that we are probably farther apart than I

         21  originally thought.  What we have done, so you know,

         22  is that we have made, meaning we, the union, have

         23  made good faith gestures and have gotten to

         24  agreements on all the issues that UCP cares about.

         25  What they have not done, have gotten to issues on
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          2  the one issue that we care desperately about, which

          3  is having salaries that provide living wages for

          4  these very, very, very under appreciated staff

          5  people.

          6                 Who are these staff people?  It is

          7  our members; they deliver the services to their

          8  disabled clients.  The majority of our members

          9  struggle to live on less than $20,000 a year.  In

         10  the school program, not one of the teachers in UCP,

         11  no matter how much education, no matter how much

         12  experience, makes as much as a brand new, New York

         13  City public school teacher who now starts at

         14  $39,000, not one.

         15                 So the question I have is, how do

         16  they give their management raises when this is a

         17  situation in terms of the trenches?  But equally

         18  important, should UCP be spending a fortune in legal

         19  fees to delay their workers efforts to organize,

         20  instead of providing services to clients?

         21                 Thankfully, this new State

         22  Legislation that was recently signed by the

         23  Governor, will now outlaw this misdirection of funds

         24  that should have instead gone onto UCP clients.

         25                 Our members support UCP's historic

                                                            16

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  mission to "provide the highest quality services and

          3  health care education, employment, housing and

          4  technology that support people with Cerebral Palsy

          5  and related disabilities and learning and leading

          6  independent and productive lives."

          7                 We also very much supported its

          8  credo, "understanding disabilities, creating

          9  opportunities," and we understand that is why our

         10  members went to work for UCP.  Their loyalty to

         11  their clients is the reason they stay and fight, and

         12  they are fighting not just to serve themselves, but

         13  to serve the clients that they so faithfully now

         14  serve.

         15                 When critical positions are allowed

         16  to go unfilled, in large measure because UCP does

         17  not pay an adequate wage, the UCP is abandoning its

         18  mission.

         19                 As I said before, we care deeply

         20  about UCP's clients and their families.  Our members

         21  have patiently persevered and tried to use the

         22  negotiation process to get the issues addressed. If

         23  we did not care so much about the UCP client and

         24  their families, we probably would not have been so

         25  patient, or the employees would not be so patient.
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          2  But what I also am very concerned about is this is

          3  an employer who knows full well how deeply its

          4  employees care about its client load, and they have

          5  exploited our members good will towards their

          6  clients.  The employer did everything it could to

          7  stall and sabotage they representational elections,

          8  then to drag out bargaining in an attempt to nullify

          9  that successful vote.  The only reason that they

         10  even came back to the bargaining table was because

         11  of the efforts of this City Council and the efforts

         12  that we secured in getting that law passed that

         13  outlawed their use of public funds for these, to

         14  fight the unions.

         15                 It is interesting in a letter to City

         16  Council Speaker Gifford Miller, dated May 17,2002,

         17  Mr. Matthews says that he and we, meaning me, see

         18  eye- to- eye on just one thing, that the UCP staff

         19  is underpaid.  Mr. Matthews may also think that, you

         20  know, I may be not as concerned about his staff or

         21  his clientele, but I do not recall that I would ever

         22  have called Mr. Matthews or anybody at UCP a

         23  terrorist, which Mr. Matthews called me in the wake

         24  of 9/11, because of the advocacy that we were doing

         25  on behalf of his employees.

                                                            18

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2                 UCP does not just blame me for their

          3  problems, they blame local, state, and federal

          4  funding sources for their economic problems.  I do

          5  not know if that is right, since UCP will not open

          6  their books to us so that we could see where the

          7  money goes.  And of course, we have often said to

          8  them, if we could get into a better situation, we

          9  would be the first one, as you know so well, who

         10  will be knocking on the door of the City, the State,

         11  and the federal legislatures to get more money

         12  directed to the services that UCP renders, just like

         13  we do with the school systems.

         14                 But the bottom line is this, what

         15  kind of service organization bases its success on

         16  underpaying its own caregivers? How can the city and

         17  the state entrust the care of disabled children and

         18  adults to an organization that will not pay enough

         19  to attract and retain competent workers?

         20                 We call on UCP to negotiate a fair

         21  deal for its workforce, and we also call on them to

         22  work with us, instead of fighting with us, so that

         23  we can work together to secure resources for the

         24  services that their clients so desperately need.

         25                 And again, as I said before, but for
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          2  your efforts, they would not have come to the

          3  bargaining table.  And so the fact that we are at

          4  the bargaining table is because of you, and thank

          5  you very, very much for that.  Hopefully, we can get

          6  to the end of the road.  At this moment, I am not

          7  optimistic about that.

          8                 Thank you.

          9                 MR. SCHOOR:  Hello, my name is Howard

         10  Schoor.  I am a Special Representative for the UFT,

         11  and I have been involved in this organizing campaign

         12  since it started back in the Year 2000. And I am not

         13  here to testify on my own behalf, I am here to read

         14  some testimony of people who were not allowed to

         15  come here today, even though they followed the

         16  normal procedure that is a policy of UCP to put in

         17  for a personal day.  They have never been turned

         18  down before, but today for some reason they were

         19  turned down and not allowed to come here.  In fact,

         20  they are at work right now.

         21                 I, too, want to ask the Council for

         22  your help, because every time you seem to get

         23  involved, we seem to see some kind of movement from

         24  them.

         25                 The first one is from Ilene
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          2  Weinerman.  She is a psychologist who holds a Ph.D.,

          3  and she is also our Chapter leader at the Lawrence

          4  Avenue site.  Her responsibilities include

          5  assessment, intervention, and counseling with

          6  developmentally disabled children and their

          7  families.

          8                  "As a clinician, I am fortunate to

          9  earn a higher salary than many of my friends and co-

         10  workers at other job titles at UCP.  However, it is

         11  still not competitive with the salaries of other

         12  professionals in my field.  In 1989, my starting

         13  salary was $32,000 per year.  I now earn $43,000,

         14  which amounts to an average annual increase of

         15  approximately $850, or $70 dollars a month. When I

         16  inquired about a salary differential following the

         17  completion of my doctorate in 1997, the Executive

         18  Director informed me that because a Ph.D. Was not

         19  required for my positions, there would be no

         20  corresponding increase in pay.  Due to the ongoing

         21  labor dispute, my salary has remained unchanged

         22  since July 1999. Throughout the time I have worked

         23  at UCP, it has beneath necessary for either my

         24  husband or myself to constantly hold a second job in

         25  order to cover basic living expenses for our family.
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          2    We still owe $15,000 in student loans from our

          3  past graduate school expenses, and have been unable

          4  to save money toward our nine- year- old son's

          5  future education.  Our child essentially is being

          6  raised by my husband in a one- parent household,

          7  because even on the weekends my work schedule often

          8  does not allow us to be together in the same place

          9  at the same time.

         10                 In spite of these hardships, I can

         11  honestly say that I love the job that I was hired to

         12  do.  The supervising psychologist who interviewed me

         13  to work at UCP called three times before I actually

         14  started, just to make sure that I had not changed my

         15  mind about accepting the job.  He said that it was

         16  difficult to find and keep people who wanted to work

         17  with this type of population.  Of course, he himself

         18  no longer works at UCP.  He saw the handwriting on

         19  the wall, and left before falling victim other what

         20  was then the entering UCP administration, under the

         21  leadership of Mr. Edward Matthews.  Soon afterward,

         22  all clinical departmental supervisors were

         23  eliminated in what we were told was an effort to

         24  save money.

         25                 This was one early indicator of what
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          2  would soon become the new philosophy at UCP geared

          3  toward saving money at the expense of disabled

          4  children and adults in our care.  There have been

          5  numerous other examples over the years.  But perhaps

          6  none have been more damaging to the quality of

          7  services we provide than the frequent turnover of

          8  staff, and the accompanying difficulty that UCP has

          9  in filling vacancies that exist.  This situation is

         10  a direct result of management's callous attitude

         11  toward the needs of its employees, combined with the

         12  non- competitive and unlivable wages.  What follows

         13  is a partial list of some vacancies that have

         14  existed dinner my program during the past few years:

         15  There was no Bilingual Speech Therapist from

         16  November 2000 to May 2001.

         17            There was a School Psychologist vacancy

         18  for six or more months during the 1999- 200, 200-

         19  2001, and 001- 2002 school year.

         20                 There was normal Adapted Physical

         21  Education Instructor form November 2001 to March

         22  2002.

         23                 There continues to be a Social Worker

         24  vacancy since November 2000."

         25                 Now Council people, be aware that you
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          2  are paying for these services.  Okay, these services

          3  are paid through the Board of Education to give to

          4  these disabled children, the children that are most

          5  in need, and they are not getting these services.

          6                  "The Social Worker vacancy affects

          7  children in two of the classrooms to which I am

          8  assigned as a school psychologist. As a result, for

          9  the past two years I have had to do my best, despite

         10  the fact that I have no training as a social worker,

         11  to fill in for these families, some of whom ended up

         12  receiving no actual, social work services for the

         13  entire time that their children attended preschool

         14  at UCP.  Add to this to the fact that I, along with

         15  other school psychologists in the program, was

         16  already assuming extra responsibilities as a result

         17  of the existing vacancy in my own job title, and it

         18  is easy to see why good people get frustrated and

         19  leave.

         20                 Several months ago, when I asked my

         21  immediate supervisor why there still was no Social

         22  Worker, he admitted that he could not find a

         23  qualified candidate to work for the salary being

         24  offered.  When I then asked what had become of the

         25  money allocated to pay the salary for this position
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          2  throughout all of the months of the vacancy, I was

          3  told that it was an inappropriate questions.

          4  Perhaps it was politically incorrect for me to ask;

          5  however, I am hoping that today's hearing may be the

          6  proper forum for finding out the answer.

          7                 One of the most difficult aspects of

          8  this struggle has been sitting across the bargaining

          9  table as management's attorney asserts that consumer

         10  needs are UCP's reason for being. No one at the

         11  direct care level at UCP, even those employees who

         12  are not strong union supporters, believes this.  The

         13  saddest part of this situation is that when the

         14  staff is unhappy, it is the UCP consumers who

         15  suffer.  And the majority of employees are unhappy,

         16  not because they expected to get rich as a result of

         17  working at UCP, but because at the very least, they

         18  wanted to be treated fairly and with respect.  Over

         19  the years, I have witnessed countless numbers of my

         20  colleagues harassed, demeaned, and disciplined by

         21  UCP supervisors.  Several years ago, one of my co

         22  workers requested a day off for personal reasons

         23  from her supervisor.  The request was denied, and

         24  the company by remark to the effect of, if you do

         25  not like it, go join a union.  That was the
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          2  beginning of how the United Federation of Teachers

          3  came to UCP.

          4                 This is the second effort to bring a

          5  union to UCP since I began working there.  The first

          6  attempt failed after a long and nasty anti- union

          7  campaign by management.  As a result, those of us

          8  involved with the current effort knew some of what

          9  we were up against when we approached the UFT for

         10  help.  Prior to the first of our three union

         11  elections, Edema Matthews boasted that he would

         12  never negotiate with the UFT.  These words have been

         13  reflected in management's behavior both at the

         14  bargaining table and the work site.  Union

         15  supporters such as myself have been described

         16  as`terrorists' in management memos and continue to

         17  have our conversations and activities subject to

         18  constant surveillance.  In spite of Ed Matthews'

         19  insistence that is not unusual for first contracts

         20  to take a long time, those of us who have witnessed

         21  UCP management in action during the negotiations

         22  know that the collective bargaining process has been

         23  all but derailed by UCP's canceled meetings,

         24  storming out of meetings and delaying agreement on

         25  proposals in hopes that either union or the members
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          2  will eventually will give up.

          3                 Our members, however, will never give

          4  up, because they are sick of the half measures and

          5  part truths that management put forth.  We voted for

          6  the UFT over two years ago, because we believed

          7  then, as we believe now that bringing the union to

          8  UCP is the only way to make life better for

          9  ourselves, as well as the consumers in our care.  We

         10  need a voice."

         11                 And we would like to thank, Mr.

         12  Sanders, for having this hearing.  And I just want

         13  to reiterate the harassment that our members have

         14  faced at the job site from this employer.

         15                 You know I was brought up in New York

         16  City, went to New York City schools, a union person

         17  for a long time.  And we got involved in this

         18  election, I have never seen the vitriolic, anti

         19  union literature that some of you are in possession

         20  of, and the tone calling us terrorists, and alluding

         21  to the facts that all we care about is the members

         22  money, as if we do not try to negotiate for the

         23  needs of our members that they identify to us.  I

         24  got over it, and I felt that the truth would

         25  prevail, and it has in every election, and it will
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          2  continue to prevail in every election with UCP.

          3                 But they are spending their money to

          4  fight us, they are spending your money, our money,

          5  City and State money to fight us in National Labor

          6  Relation Board.  They hire all these anti union

          7  people to spew forth their literature, and we are

          8  asking you to help us in this behalf.

          9                 And I want to thank you for having

         10  this, and I want to make sure that you all heard,

         11  Randi Weingarten, said that she wanted to clone me.

         12  Okay, will you verify that you said that?  And would

         13  this be the appropriate time to ask for a raise?

         14                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  It is on the

         15  record.

         16                 MR. SCHOOR:  It is on the record,

         17  okay.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  We are

         19  drafting the Council resolution from my office, as

         20  you speak.

         21                 MR. SCHOOR:  I appreciate that, okay.

         22    Thank you.

         23                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Well, if you

         24  will stay for a moment, there may be some questions.

         25    I do want to go on the record and say that there
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          2  may, while we may not have City regulations about

          3  cloning, I am sure that there are State, well, I

          4  doubt that there would be State, but perhaps there

          5  are federal, we should at least register you, Sir.

          6                 MR. SCHOOR:  Okay.  I will tell my

          7  wife when I go home, all right.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  No, no, no, do

          9  better, put a tattoo somewhere so we can know the

         10  real you, if you have this problem.

         11                 Getting back to the issue, the sad

         12  issue that has brought us together, let me, first

         13  things first, speak as clearly as we possibly can to

         14  say that this Committee, as the City Council as a

         15  whole, will look very harshly upon any witch hunts

         16  for anyone coming to testify before any panel in the

         17  City Council.  I am sure they are whistleblower

         18  protections that exist.  And on behalf of the City

         19  Council, if there are witch hunts, please, bring

         20  that to our attention, because that stifles, of

         21  course, democracy, and not only that, it stifles our

         22  ability to be responsible as the people who have

         23  oversight of the good people's money of New York

         24  City.  We have to make sure that this money is well

         25  spent, and that means that all of the rights and
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          2  freedoms that an American citizen, or for that

          3  matter anyone on these soils has, is upheld.

          4                 I would be remiss if I did not say

          5  that we have been joined by Council Member Yvette

          6  Clarke.

          7                 I will put on quick question in and

          8  then I will open the floor to my colleagues.  How

          9  has this dispute impacted on services to our

         10  neighbors, your clients, your friends, our

         11  neighbors, who are being served by UCP?

         12                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  Well I think some of

         13  folks that are here, who work at Lawrence Avenue

         14  every day, can probably, are probably best equipped

         15  to answer that question, and I am sure that they are

         16  willing to.

         17                 As Ilene said, through Howie, there

         18  is tremendous demoralization, and what has happened

         19  is that, we, for example, I have been outside this

         20  site a couple of times, you know, just trying to

         21  tell people to keep the faith alive and keep hope

         22  alive. But you can see that management has actually

         23  tried to pit people against each other, and a lot of

         24  the issues have, unfortunately, you know, boiled

         25  over into the servicing.  I do not believe our
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          2  members will always use their fiduciary duties to

          3  make sure that member get, or that the clients get

          4  the best services that can be delivered.  But the

          5  way in which it very directly impacts is that, when

          6  a position goes unfilled, and the service goes

          7  unfilled, what our members do is double up and buddy

          8  up to fill those services. Like Ilene said about the

          9  Social Worker position that went unfilled.

         10                 So I think what UCP has tried to do,

         11  is try to make it the UFT's fault.  What has

         12  happened is that people know us, particularly in

         13  Brooklyn, because you know we represent so many

         14  schools in Brooklyn, that most of the clients and

         15  clients' families understand that that is not the

         16  case, and have actually been quite supportive in

         17  getting this done.  But all of the kind of unfilled

         18  positions and things like that have had an effect,

         19  and the whole organization has really had a huge

         20  effect.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Council Member

         22  Gioia.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  Thank you, Mr.

         24  Chairman, and thank you for bringing this issue

         25  before us.  Thank you and Council Member Quinn for
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          2  having this hearing today.

          3                 And Randi, I just wanted to kind of

          4  touch on both issues that you mentioned, living

          5  wage, and I also think that it ties into this.  I

          6  was recently watching this documentary on the

          7  history of New York.  And the part about 100 years

          8  ago the triangle shirtwaist factory was particularly

          9  compelling, because it talked about, and everyone I

         10  think knows the story of the shirtwaist factory

         11  fire, which hundreds of young women, some teenagers,

         12  they were locked in so that they would work more

         13  with no windows and no chance of break, but

         14  literally locked in the room to do the sewing, and

         15  the fire broke out and they all perished, many of

         16  them jumping to their deaths, and it was quite

         17  terrible.  In many ways, this tragedy and what

         18  people saw led to many of the accomplishments of the

         19  labor movement in this City and nationwide.

         20                 But in this documentary they kind of

         21  rehash what some of the powers that be were saying,

         22  when some of these ideas of collective bargaining

         23  and strengthening unions came up.  And really what

         24  it was, was that well, you drive the economy into

         25  the ground, and then you will not be able to be able
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          2  to have this great American economy, if workers can

          3  unite as one and talk about raises, and talk about

          4  sick leave, and talk about safety and things they

          5  ought not be able to get on their own.  And we see

          6  that it is not true, right.  We see that, in fact,

          7  we have had this century of just extraordinary

          8  development, while at the same time, doing the best

          9  we can to protect workers rights and to allow them

         10  the very basic right of collectively bargaining.

         11                 We have been kind of having that

         12  conversation a lot around here, as we face issues

         13  like living wage, and we face issues like predatory

         14  lending, and issues like domestic partnerships

         15  rights.  That one of the jobs we have is to combat

         16  this knee- jerk Chamber of Commerce stereotype or

         17  conservative mantra, that anything you do that is

         18  morally right to protect the little guys, is

         19  automatically bad for business and bad for society.

         20  I think it, for me, I think back to early on in

         21  President Clinton's Administration, I will always

         22  remember Bob Rice testifying before the Senate about

         23  a minimum wage hike.  And you know, the guys on the

         24  other side were saying, well, if you raised the

         25  minimum wage, forget it, unemployment is going to
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          2  skyrocket, and it is just that simple.  The minimum

          3  wage goes up and so does unemployment, and we

          4  actually saw that through three minimum wage raises

          5  in the Clinton Administration, unemployment was the

          6  lowest it ever was in history. And I feel even more,

          7  as much as I supported minimum wage hike, I support

          8  even more strongly the idea of a living wage,

          9  because I think it is more targeted and more

         10  focused.

         11                 And I think what we will see over the

         12  next year, here, over the next three or five years

         13  in this City, that in fact it is a good thing.  And

         14  by lifting up the most vulnerable citizens in

         15  society, not only are we doing something that is

         16  morally right, but there will be an economic

         17  multiplier as we build new classes of taxpayers and

         18  a new growing middle class in New York City.

         19                 So thank you, I say all that to say I

         20  am sorry, I am so long winded today.  I just got

         21  done telling Chairman Sanders how I usually do not

         22  speak that much at Committee hearings, and here I

         23  am.  This is my version of a filibuster today.

         24                 So sorry.  Thank you for your

         25  comments on the living wage.
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          2                 On the topic today, one, let me

          3  assure you that we will do everything that we can to

          4  help these workers.  And I think it is really quite

          5  embarrassing for UCP not to show up today.  One must

          6  wonder what are they afraid of when we talk about

          7  shining light on this and bringing sides together?

          8  I mean how embarrassed must they be of their

          9  position that they will not let a public discourse

         10  happen?

         11                 But should we be able to succeed, and

         12  I hope that we will, can you talk to me about what

         13  you think the, in other words, should people be

         14  getting a raise, and once they do, what will the

         15  impact be beyond their own personal lives?  I mean

         16  is there a multiplier here, will this be good for a

         17  neighborhoods, why will this be good for the City as

         18  a whole?  There is a question, you see.

         19                 There is a question, you see.

         20                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Everything is

         21  relative, Sir, everything is relative.  Ma'am.

         22                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  Let me just say, I

         23  started as a lawyer and a social studies teacher,

         24  and often, historically, city councils, and this

         25  City Council in particular is really the people's
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          2  body.  I am very pleased to see that this City

          3  Council has carried that mantle very, very proudly.

          4  Through direct representational elections, and when

          5  people really represent communities, they become the

          6  people's body as opposed to a Chamber of Commerce or

          7  things like that.

          8                 The issue, it is interesting because

          9  I think I can answer your question even with a

         10  lesson of history, but I will be brief.

         11                 The labor movement when it had a

         12  density of 25 percent of the, I guess, working

         13  people in America, was responsible for, if you look

         14  at the history in the thirties, the forties, the

         15  fifties, and the sixties, while the labor movement

         16  still had tremendous density particular in their

         17  private sector employment situations, was

         18  responsible for the creation of the middle class in

         19  America.  And when you have a middle class in

         20  America, you look at what happened in the terms of

         21  the fifties, the sixties, the seventies, what that

         22  does is it grows the economy more than anything else

         23  you can possibly do.  Because the economy then is in

         24  grown by crocked books and by inflated stocks that

         25  may not have any meaning behind them.  The economy
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          2  is grown by really the true grit of the workers and

          3  what they manufacture in the service industries and

          4  things like that.

          5                 Where you see the, you know, the

          6  deterioration of the middle class, in some ways

          7  roughly proportionate to the deterioration of

          8  density as a labor movement.  So, in the long term,

          9  what is interesting about what happened in UCP, is

         10  we won these representational elections by a large

         11  number.  They were contested, you had management

         12  throw a lot of stuff at us, but we won them very,

         13  very fairly, not just fairly and squarely, but by a

         14  lot, which mean that the workers really wanted the

         15  representation.

         16                 Now it does two things almost

         17  immediately.  One, it creates a voice and some

         18  respect, and it did, I believe, hold some people who

         19  would have otherwise left UCP, because out of the

         20  total frustration that they had no voice and

         21  respect, and workers really need voice and respect

         22  on the job.  They do not run the job, but they need

         23  voice and respect.

         24                 Ultimately, if we can get to a

         25  collective bargaining contract, what it means is

                                                            37

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  that we can help, you know, help people have

          3  sufficient money in their pockets that they can put

          4  their kids through college, they can buy homes, they

          5  can do things like that, which also stabilizes

          6  neighborhoods and stabilizes New York City. That is

          7  what we are ultimately trying to do, we really want

          8  people to be good civic citizens in New York and

          9  stay at UCP.

         10                 The other thing it does, very, very

         11  immediately is that we are a pretty strong advocacy

         12  group for the services that our members perform.

         13  And just as we do it, as veraciously as we can,

         14  before the City Council when somebody is trying to

         15  project the budget cut on the Board of Education, or

         16  whatever it is called these days, the Department of

         17  Education, we do that up in Albany, we do that down

         18  here, and we would do that very much for, you know,

         19  UCP as well, if they had enough respect for us and

         20  the members, to get to a negotiated settlement.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you very

         22  much.  I am sorry, were you - -

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER GIOIA:  I will just

         24  say, Mr. Schoor, I do not support your cloning, but

         25  I do support a raise.
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          2                 MR. SCHOOR:  Okay, thank you.  You

          3  got that on the record?

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Council Member

          5  Domenic Recchia.

          6                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Yes, I just

          7  have a few questions, not too many.  You started off

          8  by saying that during the contract negotiations with

          9  UCP, that you came to an agreement on all the issues

         10  that were important to UCP, right?

         11                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  Correct.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Okay, and

         13  except for one issue that was important to the,- -

         14                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  To us.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA: - -  to the

         16  UFT.  Today, we received from UCP a piece of paper,

         17  The Position of UCP, okay, and I draw your attention

         18  to the first page where it says, it is the second

         19  paragraph, where it says second on it.

         20                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  Yes.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  And it

         22  really bothers me that they could say that, I will

         23  read it to you, "UCP has called virtually all of the

         24  36 bargaining sessions that have been held and has

         25  agreed to all language and business issues put forth
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          2  by the UFT."  Is that a correct statement?

          3                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  You mean UCP's

          4  statement?

          5                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Yes.

          6                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  It is absolutely

          7  incorrect, I do not know if there has been 36

          8  bargaining sessions or not.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  No, but I

         10  mean the part that they have agreed to all - -

         11                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  No.

         12                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA: - -  business

         13  issues put forth by the UFT.

         14                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  No.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  No?

         16                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  I mean if they had,

         17   - -

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  We would not

         19  be here.

         20                 MS. WEINGARTEN: - -  we, obviously,

         21  would not be here.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Right, that

         23  is exactly what I mean.

         24                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  I mean, you know, I,

         25  we do - - Look, I have negotiated contracts on
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          2  behalf of employees for probably my entire adult

          3  life.  First as a lawyer, then at the UFT, and now

          4  in, you know, in my capacity as President of the

          5  Union.  I have now been engaged, personally, in the

          6  last two or three sessions, and I took risks.  UCP

          7  had two or three major issues that it wanted done,

          8  and they were concerned they said, in good faith,

          9  that if they did not deal with issues such as

         10  management rights and what not, they were concerned

         11  that our members and I, just wanted to take over the

         12  running of that shop.

         13                 So what we did, is we called their

         14  bluff, and we said if we could get to an agreement

         15  on salaries, we will in advance agree on all these

         16  other issues that you want.  So, when I see, and I

         17  am telling you, when I see something like this,

         18  because, if you ask them the question directly, they

         19  would have to answer it truthfully, that is probably

         20  why they are not here.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Right.

         22                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  And that is why I am

         23  answering it truthfully.  Now do you think my

         24  members would have wanted me to agree to those kinds

         25  of things in advance?  Probably not.  But I wanted
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          2  to call their bluff and get to the issue that really

          3  matters.  And in an economy like this, when people

          4  are earning less than $20,000, when you know that a

          5  lot of the state, and federal, and city resources

          6  may dry up, the bottom line is that people need to

          7  feed their families, they need to pay their rent,

          8  they need to have a decent salary.  And that is the

          9  number one issue, and that is the issue that they

         10  are not only claiming poverty to, but they will not

         11  open their books.  They will not tell us how much

         12  money they spent on lawyers.  They will not tell us

         13  how much money they squandered when the state and

         14  others had given them money to actually pay salaries

         15  higher than they are right now, and they are just,

         16  and that is, I am sure, why they will not come here

         17  as well.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Thank you.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  A point of

         20  information, Sir. Do you guys have this one?

         21                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  I just got a copy,

         22  sorry, I have been having an asthma attack, I just

         23  got a copy of it.

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER RECCHIA:  Okay, I just

         25  want to say, make a comment as to paragraph number
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          2  six, okay.  This paragraph from their response

          3  really bothers me.  In my district, I have a school

          4  that is run that Cerebral Palsy, I have a home that

          5  is run by them in my district, and I have been a

          6  City Council member now for nine months.  Never once

          7  did they come to me asking me for help.  As a matter

          8  of fact, I went to them, to help them on some

          9  issues.  Never once did they ever come to me to say,

         10  could you help us, you know, negotiate?  Could you

         11  help us get funding?  You know, so when I see

         12  something like this, it really bothers me and

         13  disturbs me.

         14                 So, Mr. Chairman, what I am calling

         15  for is that, I think this Committee has subpoena

         16  power.  I think that we should give them the

         17  opportunity to come before us in another session

         18  immediately, and if not, I think that we should see

         19  which way, how we can proceed forward in drafting a

         20  subpoena to get them to come forward.  Because, you

         21  know, I have many questions, and their response

         22  compared to what I have heard today from the UFT,

         23  and I would be glad to take some drastic actions.

         24  Because we just can not let them walk off the hook

         25  and decide, well, you know what, the City Council is
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          2  not important, they have no authority.  Well, we do,

          3  and I think we have to take some drastic actions.

          4  They should be here today, because they are spending

          5  the taxpayers' dollars, and most important, we want

          6  to make sure that these children and adults with

          7  special needs are getting served properly.

          8                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you, Mr.

          9  Councilman.  I assure you that, as you know well,

         10  the Committee takes this job very seriously, and we

         11  will explore all methods to ensure that the people

         12  of New York are getting the best quality for their

         13  dollars that we can.

         14                 Council Member Quinn.

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Could you tell

         16  us a little bit about what the turnover rate is like

         17  for employees at UCP?

         18                 MR. SCHOOR:  It is different in

         19  different programs.

         20                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  Unless they want to

         21  be cloned, second.

         22                 MR. SCHOOR:  Thank you.  By the way,

         23  was that a unanimous vote on my raise, Mr. Gioia, or

         24  just your vote?

         25                 They have schools, such as the one at
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          2  Lawrence Avenue, they have it in four Boroughs,

          3  every Borough but Queens has that UCP.  And in the

          4  other Boroughs, all the boroughs have schools, the

          5  biggest one is in Brooklyn.  And the turnover rate,

          6  from the way we see it, is about 25 to 30 percent in

          7  the Brooklyn school.

          8                 Now in the Day Hab facility that is

          9  paid by State funds, the turnover rate is about 45

         10  percent.

         11                 In the residential homes, which are

         12  in, again, the four Boroughs, the turnover rate is

         13  about 35 to 40 percent.  Every time we do a mailing,

         14  we get the mailings back, and we are called that

         15  they no longer work there, and take their name off

         16  the mailing list, and so there is a tremendous

         17  turnover in all of these, in all of their sites.  I

         18  think I read here somewhere that they do not have a

         19  big turnover, or do not have problem hiring staff.

         20  Well, you will here testimony from people in about

         21  five minutes about their problem.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  You know I

         23  raise that point because I was recently involved

         24  with a different union with Local 1199 around a

         25  dispute that they were having with a home care
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          2  agency.  One of the things that was very significant

          3  in, eventually coming to an agreement between the

          4  union and that home care agency, was the issue of

          5  turnover, and how much it actually ended up.  What

          6  the employer did not see at first, but was brought

          7  to see, and it is too bad that UCP is not here to,

          8  you know, hear this point, is that it was costing

          9  him a great deal recruiting new workers, training

         10  new workers, lost hours, things of that rate.  When

         11  the issue was put out by the union that if you

         12  increase wages, you are more likely to retain

         13  workers, there was actually, you know, no real

         14  increase in the money that he was going to have to

         15  pay out. I think sometimes in these situations

         16  people dig their heals in, and then end up being

         17  very short sighted and do not see things like that.

         18  I mean you can save far more money than you realize,

         19  particularly with positions like this or home care

         20  where there are set training standards and things

         21  like that, where they just cannot come in and, you

         22  know, immediately start.

         23                 I just wanted to ask either of you to

         24  respond.  In our package, we have a couple of

         25  different letters or memos from UCP to all staff,
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          2  and I just wanted to read part of a couple of them

          3  to see your response.  I was a little, well, one

          4  surprised that in some of them they seem to know

          5  what the staff is doing on their off time, which

          6  seems odd to me, you know, that they were commenting

          7  and what employees do on their own time,

          8  nonetheless, have knowledge of that.

          9                 The other thing that I was struck by,

         10  you know, in each of these memos, they must have

         11  used the word "supervisor," you know, 100 times.  I

         12  think the point was clear there.  But in the May

         13  25th one, it says, "Frankly, I am greatly

         14  disappointed,"  and this is from Ed Matthews,

         15   "Frankly I am greatly disappointed that some

         16  employees have called another union, met secretly in

         17  other people's houses, and recruited other staff

         18  because the union sales people have told them this

         19  is good for you.  Simply put, this is nothing short

         20  of divisive, it takes time, it takes resources, and

         21  worst, it fundamentally changes the relationship

         22  among you, your supervisors, your co- workers, and

         23  especially the people we serve."

         24                 Also in the that same letter, two

         25  paragraphs down, it says, "I know that almost none
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          2  of you have talked to your supervisor about this

          3  matter.  I am deeply saddened by this fact. All of a

          4  sudden, people who normally work together, celebrate

          5  success together, correct problems together, are no

          6  longer colleague, they are the enemy.  They are the

          7  enemy because the union sales people told you they

          8  are."

          9                 I just wanted to respond that.  I

         10  guess, first, before I hear your response, and you

         11  probably have a better experience in whether or not

         12  this is kind of typical thing that is sent out by

         13  management.  It is to me, very aggressive, very

         14  invasive.  I mean they know who you have talked to,

         15  they know where you have been, they know what you

         16  have said.  I mean on some level I would think that

         17  we would hope employees could have some level of

         18  private conversations with supervisors.  If I had

         19  got something like this, I would never, ever talk to

         20  my supervisor about anything ever again that was

         21  more than a yes or a no.  Is this typical?

         22                 MR. SCHOOR:  Yes, it is very typical

         23  of them.  Top down management, we tell what to do,

         24  you do not like it, get out. But I am the union

         25  salesman, I guess, I never looked at myself like
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          2  that.  Because when they called us, they set up a

          3  meeting that was nearby Lawrence Avenue, that was in

          4  May or 2000, I believe.  I walked into this

          5  apartment that was down the street from UCP that

          6  someone was living in, and there were 50 people in

          7  there.  They were begging me, begging me, you must

          8  come in, you must bring a union here.  They were

          9  totally despondent about how they were treated,

         10  salaries were low, the conditions were horrible,

         11  they have no respect, and they have no recourse to a

         12  disagreement with management.  And they kept on

         13  calling us, I did not return too many calls, because

         14  we took a little while before we got this on

         15  rolling, because, you know, before you go into an

         16  election, you want to make sure that you have to do

         17  proper groundwork.  And they kept on calling us, and

         18  when are you going to come back, when is it going to

         19  happen?

         20                 And when we filed the paperwork with

         21  the National Labor Relations Board, you know,

         22  everything is a fight with them, everybody is a

         23  supervisor.  We have about 40 people at Lawrence

         24  Avenue who are teachers, and their position at the

         25  National Relations Board, to this day, is that those
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          2  teachers are supervisors, and are not allowed in a

          3  union, as per the National Labor Relations Act.  And

          4  we are fighting them on that.  We won those two

          5  elections, they separated them into two groups, we

          6  won them 14:4 and 13:2.  I mean every election we

          7  have killed them, we won the first election 105:56.

          8  The second two elections 14:4 and 13:2, and the

          9  third election at the residence is 190 something to

         10  118.  It is very clear they want representation by

         11  the UFT.  And management is doing everything it can,

         12  by spending tax dollars to keep us out.

         13                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  A union is very

         14  inconvenient.  I mean, it does create a check and

         15  balance on management.  You know, even management

         16  that may be the best management fight with their

         17  unions, because there are times, there is a natural

         18  tension, even in an involved, mature relationship.

         19  Because the union's interest is to represent, its

         20  legal interest is to represent the interest of its

         21  members.  And management's legal interest is

         22  supposed to be to, you know, in a not- for- profit

         23  setting, to represent the interest of its clients.

         24  You know, for- profit setting it has something else.

         25                 So there will always be a natural
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          2  tension there. The difference here is, and I think

          3  you hit it when you saw the kind of tone, it is a

          4  condescension, and it is a patronizing attitude

          5  about who its employees are.  It is as if they view

          6  their employees as not valuable and respectful

          7  people in their own right. And this is a very

          8  unusual situation where, I mean, until this time, we

          9  had represented several, you know, we represent

         10  teachers who worked with kids with disabilities, but

         11  for the UFT to get involved in representing a not-

         12  for- profit, you know, people could work for a not-

         13  for- profit entity, we had to think it through.

         14  Because our view was the moment we made the

         15  commitment, we would be there for the long run.  It

         16  costs us a lot of money to make that commitment, and

         17  I think what ended up happening was that UCP has

         18  historically been able to be back union organizing

         19  efforts, and they thought that they would be able to

         20  do it this time as well, and probably a lot of the

         21  memos were written with advice of Counsel saying,

         22  you know, try to split and divide, try to say we had

         23  a family, try to do - -

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Right.

         25                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  You know it is a

                                                            51

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  typical kind of tactic that says, see, we are all

          3  getting along so well, and there is somebody

          4  terrible who just came in and stopped it.

          5                 But the big difference is there is

          6  condescension and a harassment attached to this, and

          7  as I said before, in watching this situation.  You

          8  know, I sat through a couple of the bargaining

          9  sessions, where I just sat through them, just to

         10  observe, and I was pretty offended by the way

         11  management bargained.  Now it is a typical tactic,

         12  you know, we will go in, we will say one little

         13  thing, and then we will storm out, if we do not have

         14  a sense that we are getting anywhere.  That is a

         15  typical tactic, it is not something that is

         16  different.

         17                 But it is interesting because at one

         18  point or another, I got so mad one day, that I

         19  started yelling and screaming at the management

         20  side, and the members who were sitting behind us,

         21  were so grateful that somebody took them on and gave

         22  back their own medicine.  Now that is not the way I

         23  would normally like - -

         24                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Right.

         25                 MS. WEINGARTEN: - -  to do a
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          2  bargaining session. But I could experience their

          3  frustration.  And I think what ended up happening is

          4  after that day, there was a memo written about my

          5  behavior of bargaining.  But it is, you are right,

          6  when you look at those memos that there is that

          7  level of condescension in there that we see in the

          8  level and evasiveness, obviously.

          9                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Do you, it

         10  seems in addition to the concerns that have already

         11  been raised, particularly concerning wonder whether,

         12  you know, there is just a ream of memos and God

         13  knows what else, that have been put out there.

         14                 So we know whether any of the money

         15  that the City and State is giving UCP to directly

         16  serve, and teach, and care, for these kids is being

         17  used for this?  I mean it seems to me that if UCP

         18  wants to do this, then they should get some other

         19  pot of money, you know, and very clearly indicate on

         20  all of the correspondence that this was paid for by

         21  the, we want to burst the UFT fund.

         22                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  Obviously, they

         23  were, - -  Let me say it this way.  We do not know,

         24  we have not seen their books, so I cannot, in all

         25  honesty, answer that question yes or no.
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          2                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Right.

          3                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  At the same time,

          4  what was interesting is that the fact that you, the

          5  Council, got interested in this, and the fact that

          6  there was a serious effort to get the law not only

          7  passed but signed by the Governor that barred them

          8  from doing this prospectively.  Those two were the

          9  two reasons why we finally started seeing actual

         10  agreements on language, and actual attempt to sit

         11  down to even start discussing salaries then before

         12  hand.  Because before hand, what we were seeing was,

         13  as Howie said, we are not bargaining with them.  The

         14  whole issue was simply, let's just stall this out,

         15  and we will go up and down the NORB, these folks.

         16  And my sense was, they probably figured the people

         17  at UCP, the members are so poor they are not ever

         18  going to go on strike, and they are so poor and they

         19  do not have the courage, they probably are never

         20  going to go on strike anyway, so we can just stall

         21  it out.

         22                 So, I think these two steps changed

         23  that, and so that is why I think there is something

         24  in their books that they do not want to show people.

         25                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  Thank you.
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          2                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you very

          3  much.  Before I call on Council Member Dilan, I

          4  would also like to say that this Committee has had,

          5  came into this in a very neutral way.

          6                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  Right.

          7                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  We were

          8  conducting some fact finding examinations, and we

          9  question Mr. Matthews, I believe to come in, and to

         10  present himself.  I must admit that we were struck

         11  at how, at best defensive, they responded, and some

         12  may use the word rude.  I, of course, would not use

         13  that word, I would prefer that perhaps there was a

         14  touch of defensiveness that was there.  We still

         15  encourage conversation between the parties, and we

         16  certainly will explore ways and forums that perhaps

         17  Mr. Matthews can represent himself and his

         18  organization before us.

         19                 Council Member Dilan.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Thank you, Mr.

         21  Chairman. First, I would like to start off with Mr.

         22  Schoor.  I know you have unilateral support from my

         23  colleagues for pay raise, but unfortunately, I would

         24  have to disagree based on the fact that you would

         25  have to deliver the contract, first, in order to
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          2  gain my support, and when you do, you can come back,

          3  and then maybe I will turn around.

          4                 But on a serious note, - -

          5                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  A man after my own

          6  heart.

          7                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: - -  I just

          8  have two brief questions.  We have heard from United

          9  Cerebral Palsy as to where thought the negotiations

         10  are, I guess, could you just give your version as to

         11  where you think the negotiations are as far as

         12  reaching a settlement?

         13                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  I think my sense is,

         14  they had one major issue, - -

         15                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Okay.

         16                 MS. WEINGARTEN: - -  which was

         17  management rights. We had one major issue, - -  I

         18  mean, let me just, I am short cutting a lot.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Okay.

         20                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  There were several

         21  other issues, but we have one major issue, which is

         22  adequate salaries.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Okay.

         24                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  And when I got

         25  involved in the negotiations I said that in good
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          2  faith I would explore two finalities subject to

          3  getting to salaries, there issue, and we have done

          4  that.  I think that is why it is hard for them to

          5  come here, because I really, if I am going to get

          6  involved in the negotiation myself, before I make,

          7  before I do things such as go to the press, go to

          8  the media, go to the Council, go to the State

          9  government, talk to the members, because these

         10  members have an absolute right to strike, about

         11  striking and things like that.  I want to see what

         12  the real issues are.  I want to try to cut through

         13  all of this, and to see what the real issues are,

         14  and to try get through all of the, you know, all of

         15  the normal rhetoric that people always throw at each

         16  other, and this has been a very heated battle on

         17  both sides. So, when we have gotten to the end of

         18  that, and resolved all of their major issues, and

         19  they after spending as much money as they spent on

         20  lawyers fighting us, and spending as much money as

         21  they have they have on managerial salaries.  And

         22  when you know they full well that they have

         23  turnover, and you know full well that the State has

         24  given them money sufficient for at least 3 percent

         25  raises in the last couple of years, and when they
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          2  offer you, basically, nothing, then you realize that

          3  they do not want to get to a fair settlement.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN: Okay.

          5                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  So that is really in

          6  as much candor and honesty as I can say, that is

          7  really where I think the issue is.  They do not want

          8  to spend the money or alternatively the money that

          9  they had for this, they squandered on trying to

         10  fight the union.

         11                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Okay, then

         12  lastly, how do you feel the ongoing negotiations

         13  have effected services to the patients?

         14                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  I think that they

         15  have had to have an effect, because these have been,

         16  I mean, I will tell you that the first, the only

         17  time that the union had the kind of session where

         18  the union yelled at management was when I came in

         19  and did it after I was very frustrated.  But we have

         20  seen management walk out on session, stamp out,

         21  lecture our negotiators, things like.  And the

         22  members we represented are very, very demoralized.

         23  So I would think that that has probably had an

         24  impact, not because people have not wanted to

         25  provide the services, they do, but they are very
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          2  demoralized because of the way in which they have

          3  been mistreated. I think you see, that you see that

          4  in terms of the kind of litany of memos.  You would

          5  not get in a work place where things are going well,

          6  people do not get a litany of memos in their

          7  mailboxes telling them what to do and when, or

          8  warning them if they do X, and Y, and Z, they are

          9  going to be disciplined and things like that.

         10                 I think the other issue in terms of

         11  direct services to clients, is the turnover rate, at

         12  which there is a dispute, obviously, that if you

         13  listen to both Ilene's testimony that Howard read,

         14  as well as the testimony that you will hear from,

         15  you know, shortly from some of the other folks that

         16  are here.  We see that the inability for them to

         17  fill positions, as well as the turnover, has had a

         18  direct impact on services to clients.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Thank you, Mr.

         20  Chair.  I am just, from me to you, I also would like

         21  to see United Cerebral Palsy here because, you know,

         22  they are receiving State and City money, and you

         23  know, I think we definitely have to get to the

         24  bottom of the situation to make sure that they are

         25  using these public funds properly.
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          2                 And Mr. Schoor, I am sure that you

          3  are a very industrious person, no hard feelings.

          4                 MR. SCHOOR:  It is easy for you to

          5  say.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you,

          7  Council Member Dilan.  Council Member Reyna.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  Thank you, Mr.

          9  Chair.  I just wanted to take an opportunity to

         10  understand fully, I do not know how or what attempts

         11  has the UFT made and whether or not this can

         12  exacerbate the problem from moving forward instead

         13  of backwards. But, judging from what my colleague,

         14  Council Member Recchia had mentioned as far as

         15  subpoena, the records, the books, that can state in

         16  black and white the numbers, and how they spent

         17  their money, is that something that you are

         18  entertaining as the next step, or can you take it as

         19  far as that?

         20                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  Well, - -

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  It is

         22  disturbing to me to see that you have management, or

         23  you know, the Executive Officers of this agency

         24  claiming there is a freeze one year, and then two

         25  years later no hike, no pay hike.  And in addition
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          2  to that, there salaries are going up.  And there is

          3  a void as far as positions are concerned, double the

          4  work for each employee who continues to work there.

          5  We seem to see no visible consequence to the matter

          6  in which they seen.

          7                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  I think the

          8  consequence, I think what has happened, let me just

          9  tell you, in terms, as a matter of labor law, and

         10  this is how you know that they are just stretching

         11  and stretching out, and I think that the strategy to

         12  stretch it out to the point when there is no monies

         13  on the State or City level, so that they will say,

         14  see, we are not getting any new funds from the City

         15  or State level.

         16                 But under Labor Law, the reason they

         17  did not want get to the salary issues is because

         18  under the National Labor Relations Act, if somebody

         19  cries poverty, that is when you have the ability to

         20  see somebody's books.  So, we have been trying to

         21  press for bargaining sessions.  You know, I am a

         22  pretty busy person, but I would have stopped and

         23  basically bargained 24 hours a day to get to an

         24  agreement with them.

         25                 When somebody, who is a lawyer on the
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          2  other side, tells me that they are busier than I am,

          3  you know, that there are some issue there, and you

          4  know that that is an issue.  But, they do not want

          5  to get, you know, they will ultimately have to get

          6  to that point.  If the Council wants to subpoena

          7  their books, you know, obviously, where there is an

          8  issue and they say that they have no money, it is

          9  perfectly appropriate probably.

         10                 Will it increase the tension?  The

         11  only thing that will decrease the tension here is if

         12  we get to an amicable settlement.  Because the

         13  tension right now is so intense at the sites, it is

         14  terrible.  You know you see it in terms of this

         15  letter and this missive.

         16                 Would I rather have everybody on the

         17  same side? Just, you know, there will always be

         18  little, as I said before, when you have a union

         19  involved, you have got management involved, even if

         20  there is not a union involved, there is always

         21  tension between employees and supervisors, even in

         22  the best of working situations.

         23                 But could a lot of this, could we be

         24  working together in terms of helping UCP get the

         25  monies that they need from the State and City and
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          2  federal government?  Of course, we can.

          3                 Why they have taken this kind of

          4  tactic in term of stalling, stalling, stalling, not

          5  doing anything until they have a gun to their head,

          6  I do not get it, because I just do not get it.

          7                 So I think the answer to your

          8  question is, it will, if you subpoena materials, it

          9  will of course, exacerbate tensions. Will it at the

         10  same time, maybe, push them to try to do a final,

         11  you know, to push this over the end?  It could

         12  actually facilitate that.

         13                 Do you have my commitment that I

         14  would stop everything to negotiate 24 hours in a row

         15  to do a final settlement? You have my commitment

         16  that I would stop everything to do that, and you

         17  know, I would like to do that.

         18                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  And my last

         19  question, have you, as the union representing these

         20  employees in dire need gone to other than the City

         21  Council, to the State level, to the federal level?

         22                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  Yes.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  And what have

         24  they - -

         25                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  One of the reasons

                                                            63

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  maybe, and this is somewhat controversial, but maybe

          3  one of the Chief reasons that George Pataki signed

          4  that bill, outlawing not- for- profits form doing

          5  this, from using public monies to fight unions, was

          6  because of Dennis Rivera's efforts with the Home

          7  Health Care and because of our efforts with UCP.  We

          8  made this in terms of, you know, it does not get a

          9  whole lot of attention, but in terms of lobbying up

         10  in Albany this year, this was one of our two primary

         11  issues.  We spent a lot of time, obviously, on

         12  school- related matters, but we also spent a lot of

         13  time on this.

         14                 And what is worse is that they have

         15  gotten money, you know, they are basically a State

         16  supported, because they are a State supported

         17  entity, we have often said to them we will help them

         18  with their claims to OMRDD and all these others.

         19  And instead of saying okay, this is who you call,

         20  and this is what you do, they just tell us, we will

         21  do it ourselves.

         22                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  Thank you very

         23  much.  Mr. Chair, just to reiterate what my

         24  colleagues have mentioned, and especially what

         25  Council Member Recchia had mentioned, the subpoena
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          2  of these records, the books, is something that I am

          3  very interested in.  Because I am perturbed at the

          4  fact that employees at the low level, lower level

          5  positions, non- supervisory, however you want to

          6  call it, are not seeing the fruits of their labor.

          7                 In the meantime, these officials,

          8  executive officials are receiving pay hikes that are

          9  astronomical.  And if this is, in fact, true, then

         10  we need to put a stop to it, so that there is an

         11  even playing field for everyone.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Well put, we

         13  will explore all options to ways of aiding the

         14  communities to talk with one another. And to find

         15  ways to ensure that our position of oversight of the

         16  City's money is done in a responsible fashion.

         17                 If there are no other questions for

         18  these people, I am sure that you are busy.  You to

         19  go to get cloned, and you to go get a contract.

         20                 COUNCIL MEMBER DILAN:  Mr. Chair, may

         21  I add, if he does deliver the contract, I would

         22  support a cloning of his salary.

         23                 MR. SCHOOR:  It's on the record.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  The cloning of

         25  the staff, I trust that that meant their staff, and
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          2  not ours.

          3                 Well I thank you very much for being

          4  out here today, and we will continue to strive to

          5  get to the bottom of these things.  Thank you very

          6  much.

          7                 MS. WEINGARTEN:  I am going to leave

          8  Howard in your care with our employees from UCP, or

          9  our members from UCP, who I think are testifying

         10  next.

         11                 But I just wanted to say, again, how

         12  appreciative we are with this, and how even when it

         13  is very hard for me, when the Council calls us for

         14  testimony on issues I may not want to give testimony

         15  for, I do feel accountable to answering to all of

         16  you, and I thank you for doing this and trying to do

         17  this kind of oversight hearing on this issue.  Thank

         18  you.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you.

         20  Will you read the next people who will testify?

         21                 MS. REID:  The next witnesses are

         22  Direct Care workers from UCP, Audrey Taitt- Hall,

         23  Olivia Wint, and has Michael Brown appeared yet?

         24  Michael Brown, will you also come forward please?

         25                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Even as that
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          2  happens, Sir, you are off- duty today?

          3                 MR. BROWN:  Yes, I am.

          4                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Well let me

          5  commend you, I saw when my neighbor there was going

          6  out, and how even off- duty you jumped up and aided

          7  my neighbor, so I commend you on that.

          8                 MR. BROWN:  Thank you.

          9                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  That says a lot

         10  about the workers of UCP.

         11                 If you will identify yourselves, and

         12  you can begin. Of course, you will bring the mic

         13  close to your mouth, and if the, when the light is

         14  off, that mic is on.  If you would identify

         15  yourself, and begin the testimony?

         16                 MR. BROWN:  My name is Michael Brown.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Closer to you,

         18  Sir, and much louder.  I want those lights to sway

         19  when you speak, Sir.

         20                 MR. BROWN:  My name is Michael Brown.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  There you go.

         22                 MR. SCHOOR:  I am going to read his

         23  statement for him, he asked me to read it for him,

         24  okay?  And then he will answer any questions you

         25  have.
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          2                  "Good afternoon, my name is Michael

          3  Brown.  I have been working at UCP of New York City

          4  for 12 years and 7 months.  I was hired first as a

          5  Program Aide, they promoted me in 1985 to Job Coach,

          6  now known as Supported Employment Specialist.  In

          7  1996, that title was taken away from me, and 25

          8  percent of my salary was cut.

          9                 From then on, my economic hardships

         10  worsened.  I was forced to work a second job along

         11  with my UCP job.  I could not handle the extremities

         12  part- time position.  Still faced with money

         13  problems, I started working gone Saturdays with UCP,

         14  but because of the embarrassment I suffered from

         15  working six days a week at UCP, I stopped the

         16  Saturday position.  Working for UCP of NYC for 12

         17  years with a salary of $16,000 a year she an

         18  embarrassment when I meet workers from other

         19  agencies.

         20                 Let me tell you about what it is like

         21  to work at UCP.  There is limited space when working

         22  with the consumers, especially in the bathroom, and

         23  little ventilation.  Activity room space is very

         24  small.  The response we get from management about

         25  our concerns is that the program's ideal commitment
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          2  is to get everyone to go our into the community.

          3  How can the consumers get into the community when

          4  there are not enough vans for transportation?  How

          5  can we have more vans when staffing is not enough or

          6  always turning over?  The biggest problem for UCP is

          7  not having enough staff and not paying enough money

          8  to staff.

          9                 Staff are overworked and underpaid.

         10  UCP does not give any decent job incentives.  Their

         11  idea of incentives is a cold pizza lunch, or $10

         12  gift certificates to Macy's, and $10 really does not

         13  buy anything at Macy's.  To me, my service is seen

         14  as meaningless; management's attitude is "take it or

         15  leave it."  In fact, because I have to support my

         16  family, I have endured a lot of pain.

         17                 This is why I want a union:  When

         18  there is a problem between management and staff,

         19  staff will have the opportunity to have legal

         20  representation when needed.  Right now, management

         21  has all power to dismiss, demote, and transfer staff

         22  unfairly, and staff are not able to express

         23  themselves.  A union is the best thing for the

         24  workers.  It brings balance and improves

         25  productivity.  Staff with seniority receive more
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          2  incentives.

          3                 I have been working for the past

          4  three years without a raise, just because UCP does

          5  not want a union.  UCP says they care for consumers

          6  and workers.  They are always calling us family. Is

          7  this how one treats their family?

          8                 Thank you very much for listening to

          9  my plight."

         10                 The next person who will give her

         11  testimony is Audrey Taitt- Hall.

         12                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  If you would

         13  pull that mic, or one of those microphones, and you

         14  will have to really project in here, sadly.

         15                 MS. TAITT- HALL:  Can you hear me?

         16                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Absolutely.

         17                 MS. TAITT- HALL:  Okay, good

         18  afternoon.  My name is Audrey Taitt- Hall.  I am a

         19  Day Hab Assistant at 175 Lawrence Avenue, and also

         20  work as an Assistant in the UCP Saturday Recreation

         21  Program.  I have worked at UCP for 24 years, and now

         22  earn a salary of $23,217.  In 1979, I began working

         23  as an hourly awake/overnight part- time employed,

         24  straight out of a two- year college and a training

         25  program geared towards doing direct care work with
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          2  disabled people.  Because of this position did not

          3  offer medical coverage, I also worked as an

          4  Administrative Assistant. After three years, I

          5  transferred to Day Treatment where I was respected

          6  as a person with education and intelligence.  As a

          7  result, I was given the responsibilities of running

          8  two classrooms as Acting Developmental Specialist.

          9  I was paid for my ability, including training new

         10  Developmental Specialists and Program Assistants.

         11                 Some time around 1989 or 1990, a new

         12  management crew came to UCP, and for the next seven

         13  or eight year, I had my salary capped at $20,000 per

         14  year, receiving only lump sum payments, while other

         15  less experienced staff received annual raises.

         16  Management justified this by saying that they were

         17  trying other raise newly hired staff to the yearly

         18  income of older staff.  As a result, my husband and

         19  I lost our dream of a home of our own in which to

         20  raise our two children.

         21                 These financial difficulties

         22  eventually led to our divorce.  The children and I

         23  were forced to live in a housing project.  I dropped

         24  out of college after earning 106 credits to work at

         25  a second job.  The City took most of my pay for rent
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          2  each month, leaving us with not much for the basic

          3  necessities.  After a few years, I was unable to

          4  keep a second job because my children's education

          5  and safety came first.  Imagine yourself working

          6  every day and purchasing second- hand clothing and

          7  shoes for your family.  However, I believe in

          8  prayer.  Eventually, my uncle invited us to live in

          9  his house in Brooklyn.  When he passed away, the

         10  house became ours.  To this day, I have been unable

         11  to fix up the house in order for us to live in

         12  comfort.  My children help as much as they can, but

         13  I need them to finish college.  No thanks to UCP,

         14  but only thanks to God above for my family, which

         15  helps us get by.

         16                 The nature of my job is such that I

         17  am often faced with handling unexpected problems

         18  with the consumers at the end of the day, for

         19  example, buses running late, behavior problems, et

         20  cetera.  At times, I am arriving home late, when my

         21  daughter needs me.  When my daughter was raped, she

         22  was so frightened and embarrassed that I did not

         23  find out for a week.  When my son needed me after

         24  four boys beat him very badly, I was unavailable

         25  because I was on a trip with the consumers.  He
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          2  started yelling because he wanted me at home, and

          3  not always tied up at work.  You cannot imaging how

          4  many times I have tried to explain that there is no

          5  enough money for my daughter, my son, or myself, and

          6  why our lives are not any better.

          7                 There is one consistent problem no

          8  matter which program you work for at UCP, because of

          9  low pay, good, caring, hard- working staff leaves.

         10  Has management ever showed concern? No. We diehards

         11  are always taking up the slack, putting our own

         12  needs and those of our families, aside.  Because of

         13  the high turnover and difficulty that UCP has in

         14  filling vacancies, many of us are double and triple

         15  worked to the point that our bodies cry out and give

         16  out on occasion.  Between 1999 and 2001, I was

         17  injured at work a total of five times and now have

         18  diabetes type II, which my doctor has told me is

         19  stress- related.  Because of the low pay, not many

         20  people apply for UCP jobs.  Some who are hired stay

         21  as little as one to two days.  The majority of us

         22  working at UCP have second jobs.  I have only one

         23  day per week to myself.  I want the union to fight

         24  for us for better working conditions, reasonable

         25  rules, and regulations that apply equally to all
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          2  staff, and a decent salary that pays us what we are

          3  worth.

          4                 UCP has tried to delay negotiations

          5  at every single meeting by harping on the issue of

          6  Management's Rights, and ignoring the issues that

          7  brought us to the bargaining table in the first

          8  place.  On many occasions they have either walked

          9  out, or cancelled meeting dates.  Their lawyer is

         10  rude and without manners. During the past two years

         11  of negotiations, they have not been fair at all, but

         12  that is just another example of UCP of New York

         13  City's "take it or leave it or quit" attitude  Staff

         14  is suffering a great deal at the hands of this

         15  employer.  And in fact, one of my co worker's

         16  salaries is so low that she was turned down by

         17  public housing and forced to live in a shelter for a

         18  year and a half.

         19                 We need you help.  Thank you on

         20  behalf of my fellow co- workers and myself.

         21                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you very

         22  much.

         23                 MS. WINT:  Good afternoon.  My name

         24  is Olivia Wint. I was an employee at UCP beginning

         25  at 1991 and worked in a number of different
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          2  programs.  In April and May of 2000, I was injured

          3  on the job.  In June of 2001, my injuries reoccurred

          4  after accidents at work, and I have been out on

          5  Workers' Compensation since.

          6                 I am here to speak about the economic

          7  hardship that results from working at UCP.  I also

          8  come to the City Council today on behalf of a number

          9  of UCP employees facing these hardships who cannot

         10  be here because they are afraid, and also because

         11  they cannot take off from work to be here.

         12                 First, I will tell you about my own

         13  experience working at UCP.  I worked in a number of

         14  sites in different jobs before I started working in

         15  the Day Habilitation Program.  When I had my son in

         16  1994, I went out on family leave.  Before my family

         17  leave time was up, I called UCP to say I was ready

         18  to go back to work.  I was told that my job had been

         19  given permanently to someone else, as a mistake.  I

         20  should have been able to get my original job back,

         21  but management sent me to three different sites to

         22  work instead.  Finally, a year later, and only

         23  because I kept asking about it, UCP gave me my

         24  original job back.

         25                 I enjoyed working directly with the
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          2  clients with UCP, but the workload is difficult to

          3  handle.  In addition to our regular job duties we

          4  were supposed to be given one major tax to do every

          5  day, but that often became many more than on.  On

          6  any given day, in addition to taking care of eight

          7  to twelve clients, I could train other staff members

          8  to drive the UCP van, take them to maintenance, take

          9  clients to the bathroom, distribute medication.

         10  Understaffing was a major problem.

         11                 Once I went with consumers to their

         12  computer class, and before the class started, I was

         13  assigned to oversee both the consumers who had

         14  already arrived and others who were still arriving

         15  in vans.  While I was waiting for the vans, one of

         16  the consumers who had already arrived started to

         17  have a seizure.  I was the only staff member there,

         18  and there was no way I could have taken care of that

         19  consumer and watch everyone else at the same time.

         20  It was a dangerous situation.

         21                 In other cases, when I had to take

         22  consumers to the bathroom, some male consumers did

         23  not want me to take them because I was a woman, and

         24  it would be embarrassing for them.  Yet, when I

         25  spoke up about this problem and suggested that there
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          2  be a male staff member, as well, I was told there

          3  was no need for more than one staff member to cover

          4  bathroom duty, that the consumers were independent.

          5                 Plus I had to spend my own money on

          6  supplies for craft activities that I ran, because as

          7  I was told there was no money in petty cash

          8  available for supplies.

          9                 It was not only a hardship on the

         10  staff to be overworked, but our overwork was a

         11  hardship on the consumers, too. We, the staff, did

         12  the best we could.

         13                 And when I was hurt on the job at

         14  UCP, nobody explained Workers' Compensation to me.

         15  Other staff members I know who have been hurt at

         16  work and had similar experiences.  There was no one

         17  to defend our rights, before the union was there.

         18  Even now, people, who have been identified as pro-

         19  union are watched very carefully.  Management like

         20  to use staff against each other to get rid of

         21  troublemakers.

         22                 There is a history of intimidation

         23  from UCP management on union matters.  Before we had

         24  our vote on the union in August of 2000, one of the

         25  assistant executive directors asked me to ask people

                                                            77

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  to vote against the union.  A member of management

          3  later called me at home to ask me how I was going to

          4  vote.  Then, when I was volunteering with the UFT to

          5  organize the Residence at UCP, management slandered

          6  my name to staff there, falsely claiming that I had

          7  been fired, and that I had been overpaid and owed

          8  money to UCP implying that I had been fired because

          9  I stole money, which was absolutely not true.  Once

         10  I asked for proof, from my time and attendance

         11  records, that I owed money, I heard no more about

         12  the matter.  Ed Matthews, the Executive Director at

         13  UCP, later told staff at one of the Residence,

         14  during a meeting, that I had not been fired and that

         15  I was out under Workers' Compensation, but he said

         16  nothing about their lies about the money.

         17                 The majority of UCP employees make

         18  under $20,000 a year before taxes, which makes it

         19  hard to live self- sufficiently. People are living

         20  paycheck to paycheck.  They have to make choices

         21  that they do not want to make because of economic

         22  difficulties, or take risks that they would

         23  otherwise not take.  Some people I know even leave

         24  children at home at night so they can work second

         25  jobs, or allow children to take care of younger
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          2  siblings, all because they cannot afford childcare.

          3                 Rent is sky- high in all kinds of

          4  neighborhoods, and UCP employees are constantly

          5  trying to scrape their money together to live

          6  somewhere decent.  There is no place in New York

          7  that is affordable for many staff members at UCP.

          8  The cost of food is high, leaving some people to

          9  apply for food stamps.  People have to pay clothing,

         10  utilities, transportation, and many other

         11  necessities, and there is no way to make ends meet,

         12  let alone set aside money for education or savings.

         13                 Staff members have been penalized by

         14  supervisors at UCP because of lateness, but their

         15  lateness is due to coming from second jobs that they

         16  have to take to earn extra money.  It is hard to

         17  explain, most of the bosses do not want to hear of

         18  it.  How can people be running from job to job and

         19  still take care of themselves and their families?

         20                 We need a union at UCP.  We need to

         21  talk about our wages.  We need to negotiate fair and

         22  reasonable salaries, particularly since there have

         23  been no salary increase for staff since July of

         24  1999.  We need a contract with good benefits; we

         25  need a contract to protect us at work.  If UCP spent
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          2  as much time addressing our needs and wants, as well

          3  as those of the consumers of our care, as they have

          4  trying to stop the union, everybody would be in a

          5  much better, calmer, healthier environment.  We need

          6  a fair say in what happens to us, and we need much-

          7  deserved respect.

          8                 I am here asking you, on behalf of

          9  myself and those who are scared to speak out today,

         10  to ask UCP to settle a contract with our union, the

         11  UFT.  We have stood by and watched as management

         12  receive yearly raises as we get nothing.  WE know we

         13  have waited long enough for justice.

         14                 Thank you for listening to my

         15  testimony, and thank you on behalf of all the staff

         16  members who could not be here today.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you.

         18  Well before these people leave, and we call the next

         19  person.  I see, by all means, because he is

         20  certainly, I want to recognize that we have been

         21  joined by the very festive, James Oddo from Staten

         22  Island, and his presence, or at least his shirt has

         23  very much enlivened the hearing.

         24                 Mr. Phillips.

         25                 MR. PHILLIPS:  My name is Anthony
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          2  Phillips.  First of all, I am going to say this, and

          3  I can say this, Ed Matthews not being here do not

          4  surprise me one bit, he never comes to a meeting

          5  when he is asked to be there.  I am an advocate, and

          6  I used to go to UCP and every time we asked Ed

          7  Matthews to come a meeting, he never shows up.  So

          8  therefore, this does not surprise me.

          9                 And the reason I am here today is to

         10  back the staff that take care of me.  You like to

         11  see me, I am clean and neat because of these people

         12  right here that put their hand to my back to make

         13  sure that I look good.  This is why I am here today.

         14                 And every time there is a turnover, I

         15  have got to start all over with goal, and I am never

         16  going to make progress with the same people when

         17  there is a turnover.

         18                 Another thing, I was the President of

         19  the State Office City Board, that I used to go all

         20  over the State.  And I went to the Commissioner

         21  hearing, where he asked for more money for workers,

         22  work with us.  They gave it to him.  But when I got

         23  back, the workers, did they get their raise, they

         24  say no, because it is not there, it was something

         25  like 10 bucks.  I said, no, it was supposed to be
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          2  more than that.

          3                 Even right now, right now, and you go

          4  to any site that is run by UCP, it is understaffed.

          5  These people have been pushed around, they get no

          6  respect.  We get no respect from the upper

          7  management.  There is something wrong, there is

          8  something wrong some where.

          9                 And this is what I am here for to

         10  help them get more pay.  And not only that, I ask

         11  you, when you do not pay people where they can live

         12  decently, you are not going to keep them.  And you

         13  know what, you remember Warner Brooks (phonetic),

         14  you could have more Warner Brooks, because people

         15  are not going to work where they are not getting

         16  paid.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you very

         18  much.  At first I was trying to figure out which of

         19  you were the bravest to come out today, and I am

         20  sure sitting on that end of the table, it is, it

         21  must be, especially with the backdrop of problems

         22  that may come from you testifying today.  I was

         23  trying to figure out which of you were the bravest,

         24  I would just have to lean towards Mr. Phillips for

         25  coming out here and struggling through so many
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          2  things, and yet, putting it eloquently on the floor

          3  many of the things that were said earlier.  And yes,

          4  Sir, in spite of whatever difficulties, Mr.

          5  Phillips, you were heard.  You spoke of, if you are

          6  not paying people, they are not going to stick

          7  around.  You spoke of how the personal commitment of

          8  many of the people that you work with, not only help

          9  you to stay as sharp as you are dressed today, Sir,

         10  but make sure that you are that way just about every

         11  day.  You spoke of, and I especially heard you when

         12  you mentioned that Mr. Matthews has not met with, I

         13  do not know what this word consumers means, but I

         14  will accept it for the moment.  I kind of think of

         15  you as my neighbor, but we use that word, and I

         16  would dare use a different word and say,

         17  constituent.

         18                 That when you said that this

         19  gentleman had not met with, I believe a group of

         20  constituents, consumers, whatever we want to call

         21  it, that I must admit, weighs heavily with me, and I

         22  must admit it does do a certain amount of damage to

         23  my attempt to be objective.  It makes a hard case to

         24  be objective, I really wish that UCP were here,

         25  because they are, of course, they would ensure, or
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          2  at least assure me that they are doing their utmost.

          3    Without them being in this room however, their

          4  silence is deafening, absolutely deafening.

          5                 MR. PHILLIPS:  I want to ask you a

          6  question.  Now I am a person, I try to do my best.

          7  When it comes down to me going into the community,

          8  all right.  Now I am the first one to tell you, I am

          9  always in the community, okay, ask any one.  I can

         10  tell you I went through all day programs from GT1

         11  and GT2 to the Day Hab Program, and it was sharp.

         12  When they brought their Day Hab Program to me, I

         13  asked, why do I need Day Hab?  Oh, we are going to

         14  get you out in the community.  How are you all going

         15  to get a person who is like me, already out in the

         16  community, out more?

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Sir, you are

         18  question is a better one than I could answer.  I

         19  believe that we need to have Mr. Matthews, perhaps,

         20  give an answer.  He perhaps needs to give an answer.

         21                 Is there a question or a comment from

         22  any of my colleagues?  Council Member Quinn.

         23                 COUNCIL MEMBER QUINN:  I just wanted

         24  to kind of echo what the Chair said, thank all of

         25  you for coming today to testify. You know, I think
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          2  when anyone comes and testifies, it is significant

          3  when any citizen decides to participate, and you

          4  know, government on that level is very significant.

          5  But when somebody in on top of that takes their own

          6  personal time or vacation time, and then on top of

          7  that, does it in a work place where they could

          8  suffer repercussions for what they have done, I

          9  think it really sends a strong message about how

         10  committed you all are to the work that you do, and

         11  how the faith you put in your City government, which

         12  I am, you know, deeply honored by, but more

         13  importantly how committed you are to the work that

         14  you do and getting justice for yourself and the

         15  folks like Mr. Phillips that you work with.  So I

         16  want to thank you, and I also just want to say that

         17  if the three of you as workers, or you, Sir, as a

         18  client at UCP, if you in anyway believe that you are

         19  being treated unfairly tomorrow, next week, next

         20  month, next year, because, you know, these people

         21  are smart. They may not do it tomorrow.

         22                 If anything like that happens on the

         23  job or in the care that you are getting, please,

         24  call the Council, call my office, we will not stand

         25  for that.  You have every right to be here, we are
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          2  here to hear from you.  So please, I just want to

          3  make sure you understand that.

          4                 Thank you, again, all of you for

          5  coming.

          6                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Madam,

          7  Councilwoman Clarke.

          8                 COUNCIL MEMBER CLARKE:  Thank you,

          9  Mr. Chair.  I arrived a bit late to our hearings

         10  today, but I was able to glean from the final

         11  testimonial remarks of the UFT, and then hearing the

         12  testimony of these workers, and this gentleman here

         13  who has been a recipient of the care.  Then

         14  understanding that UCP was given an opportunity to

         15  give their perspective here and have chosen not to

         16  come, I have gotten a good sense of what is taking

         17  place.

         18                 And certainly as a sponsor on this

         19  legislation, I was compelled, first of all, to want

         20  to hear what is taking place. It is very

         21  disheartening.  I am glad that you can stay balanced

         22  and, what did you say, objective in this process.

         23  Because certainly as the Chair of this Committee

         24  that is important, I cannot be.  It is very obvious

         25  to me when I hear from these workers, when I hear of
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          2  the struggle and the fight that the UFT is going

          3  through just to get some respect from the managers

          4  and agents of UCP.  And then to here from Mr.

          5  Phillips, today, that something has certainly gone

          6  very afoul here.  There is no other way of putting

          7  it, we cannot sugar coat it.

          8                 Just in going over the testimony,

          9  hearing the meager wages for the work that these

         10  people do, understanding what the cost of living is

         11  in our City at this time, and what it has been over

         12  the years, the fact that they are not given any

         13  recognition, education or supports in their

         14  workplace, says to me that there is something really

         15  afoul here.

         16                 I am very disturbed by the fact that

         17  UCP is not here.  That they have not seen fit to

         18  provide us with a balance. I have read their

         19  commentary that they sent in, but again, the tone

         20  that is taken in that is paternalistic, like these

         21  are children that they are raising.  It is

         22  condescending, and it is very troubling, because I

         23  look at these workers here, and these are workers

         24  who reside in my community, in your community, these

         25  are our constituents who really struggle to, you
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          2  know, to care for their families and to do the right

          3  thing.  Not only that, the work that they are doing

          4  is truly God's work.  You know, when you look at the

          5  population that they are caring for, you know, it is

          6  truly God's work.

          7                 These are the residents of our City

          8  that many people do not have an opportunity to

          9  interact with, that we have not truly integrated in

         10  a way that we should have at this stage of our

         11  development as a City.  And the work that they do,

         12  is a blessing to our communities as well as to the

         13  people that they serve.  And that the overall entity

         14  that has seen fit to create an oppressive

         15  environment has not responded to the needs of the

         16  people who work for them, is a travesty.

         17                 I have heard my colleagues call for a

         18  subpoena.  I believe that not only a subpoena

         19  required here, but a really thorough investigation.

         20  This is a non- profit entity receiving public

         21  dollars, let us be clear about this.  This is not a

         22  private enterprise.  These folks have a Board of

         23  Directors, those folks need to be called to account

         24  for what we have heard, and they need to account to

         25  us and the taxpayers dollars that are used to do the
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          2  work that is to be done.  And that is, obviously,

          3  being done, but it is not being compensated for

          4  appropriately.

          5                 So, Mr. Chair, having said all of

          6  that, I just wanted to give my comments, because I,

          7  as a member of this Committee am not pleased, and I

          8  believe that we cannot let this matter rest a

          9  moment.  That all of what we have requested here in

         10  terms of accountability from UCP and its management

         11  be dealt with in a forthright manner.  If they can

         12  justify what I have heard here today, then, you

         13  know, I would like to sell you a bridge.  But until

         14  that time happens, we need some accountability and

         15  we need to see some rapid change at UCP.

         16                 Thank you, Mr. Chair.

         17                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you,

         18  Council member. Council Member Reyna.

         19                 COUNCIL MEMBER REYNA:  I just wanted

         20  to share with this panel that I sympathize with you,

         21  and I cannot imagine what you are going through.

         22  And I want you to express to your colleagues at your

         23  agency that this will not be left untouched. And

         24  that your efforts will not go in vain.

         25                 I wanted to share with you that after
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          2  this hearing, I will make a personal attempt to

          3  write to UCP and let them know my disgust, because

          4  if we do not share as public officials how we do not

          5  appreciate, we do not accept, we will not tolerate

          6  such behavior.  And when it affects hundreds of

          7  people, because it is not only yourselves, it is

          8  also, your morale as you come in and out of that

          9  location affects your clientele.  And I am sure that

         10  your suffering makes your clients suffer as well.

         11                 And so, I will, in turn, make sure

         12  that UCP understands that this is not acceptable

         13  behavior, that they will be thoroughly investigated

         14  whether it is through the Council or through other

         15  sources, it will occur.  And I just wanted to make

         16  sure that you understood that and that you share

         17  that with your colleagues.

         18                 Thank you.

         19                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you,

         20  Council Member Reyna.  Council Member Oddo.

         21                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  Thank you, Mr.

         22  Chairman.  I was standing in the back listening in,

         23  and proudly I am a sponsor of this resolution, but

         24  Council Member Clarke touched upon something that I

         25  cannot miss the opportunity to speak about.  I
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          2  believe the overwhelming majority of not- for-

          3  profits in the City of New York do a wonderful job.

          4  They do provide services that perhaps government

          5  cannot or government chooses not to, or perhaps

          6  government does not do as well.

          7                 But for a very long time, well prior

          8  to my election, having worked for then Council

          9  Members Fusco and Ognibene, we were concerned that

         10  with some not- for- profits the resources they

         11  receive, City tax dollars do not get to the front

         12  line.  And this City Council did a wonderful study

         13  that demonstrated, in fact, some I have to make sure

         14  that I qualified some not- for- profits really

         15  existed to pay the compensation for some of the

         16  executives.  And I think, Council Member Clarke

         17  touched upon something that all of our colleagues

         18  should understand.  Not- for- profits across the

         19  City receive in the billions of dollars contracted

         20  out, and the problem with that is that the City

         21  Council really has no review of that money.  And we

         22  are entering a budget crises where we are going to

         23  be looking at City agencies as we always do, looking

         24  at the Fire Department and Police Department.  Yet,

         25  with one hand, we are looking at some tax dollars,
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          2  and with the other breath, we are looking at all

          3  this money that goes to not- for- profits and we

          4  really have no oversight of it.  And I call it the

          5  tale of two tax dollars.

          6                 Not- for- profits across this City do

          7  a wonderful, wonderful job, and I do not want to

          8  cast with a broadbrush.  But I think this Council,

          9  and I agree completely with Council Member Clarke,

         10  that this Council should really be more aggressive

         11  in its oversight to make sure that the money gets to

         12  the front line to help these folks, to make sure

         13  that the money gets to the front line to provide

         14  services.

         15                 And I am amazed that for over a

         16  decade, this issue has been raised, well close to a

         17  decade this issue has been raised, and there seems

         18  to be very little interest in the fact that the City

         19  Council and City government really has no oversight,

         20  over money, taxpayer dollars that goes to, that go

         21  to not- for- profits, and it confounds me.  And I am

         22  glad to hear Council Member Clarke raise her

         23  concerns about that.

         24                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Well put,

         25  Council member.  I think that, especially in light
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          2  of this hearing you may have more support in your

          3  pursuit.  I encourage you to pursue it.

          4                 COUNCIL MEMBER ODDO:  If may just,

          5  Mr. Chair, there is actually two pieces of

          6  legislation that we introduced back in 1995 that has

          7  been reintroduced.  And I will actually, we will sit

          8  down and we will talk about it, and we will see if

          9  we agree on starting that dialogue.

         10                 CHAIRPERSON SANDERS:  Thank you.  I

         11  agree with everyone who has said that the majority

         12  of non- profits in our City and our State, and I am

         13  sure the nation, are doing an admirable job.  I even

         14  will go so far as the majority of the people in UCP

         15  are doing an admirable job.  I will even so far as

         16  to say the majority of the administrators want to do

         17  an admirable job and really are pushing for good

         18  things.

         19                 There is no denying that there is

         20  something amiss here.  And I believe it would have

         21  been in the UCP's interest to be able to say that

         22  where the problem was, where the problem exactly is.

         23    Is it a problem that the City has not done

         24  adequate support of UCP?  Is it the State, is it the

         25  Federal government, is it all of us?  We needed to
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          2  hear directly from them.  In light that they, for

          3  whatever reason, and I trust it was the best of

          4  reasons that they were unable to be here, either

          5  unable or unwilling to be here, then I must say that

          6  it is a basic tenant of the American Dream that says

          7  if you work hard, keep yourself out of trouble, keep

          8  your nose clean, keep your children right, you too,

          9  can have a shot at the house with the white picket

         10  fence.  You, too, can pull yourself up by your

         11  bootstraps, and do wondrous things.  I believe that

         12  the New York City Council has a commitment, is

         13  committed to defend the right of working people of

         14  New York City, and other people who live here.

         15                 As Chair of Economic Development, I

         16  am keenly interested in the role, in the welfare of

         17  the business and non profit communities.  I will

         18  continue to urge these communities to remember that

         19  paying workers a fair wage is good business.  It is

         20  just good business.

         21                 On the matter of UCP and their

         22  failure to be here today, every effort to engage the

         23  UCP in dialogue before a subpoena will be taken.  I

         24  think that a subpoena is still the last step that

         25  anyone should take, that we will continue to reach

                                                            94

          1  COMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT

          2  out to UCP to say that you have not done yourself a

          3  great service.  You have done yourself a great

          4  injustice.  But the bottom line is this, the Council

          5  has the right, indeed, the responsibility to make

          6  sure that the oversight of the people's money of New

          7  York City is done correctly.  That we have to ensure

          8  that a dollar of hard earned, New Yorker's money

          9  returns at least a dollar's worth of effort from

         10  everyone involved, that means the non- profit

         11  community, that means the business community, that

         12  means if anyone accepts corporate subsidies, tax

         13  subsidies and tax abatements from our City, they

         14  will be held to the same standard that we should

         15  hold non- profits if they accept City monies.  We

         16  have a responsibility to make sure that the honest

         17  working New Yorkers money is well spent.

         18                 I believe that UCP is doing these

         19  things.  We therefore have an obligations to make

         20  sure that they come and tell everyone how they are

         21  meeting the needs of my neighbors, our constituents

         22  and the consumers of this program.

         23                 I want to thank everyone for being

         24  out here today, and giving some of the most eloquent

         25  and powerful testimony that I have seen on this side
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          2  of this.  I thank you very much for being out here,

          3  I thank you too, Council Member Quinn, for bringing

          4  this to the attention,  and the UFT and other groups

          5  for doing these things.

          6                 This part of this hearing will be

          7  closed.  We are not through of with this issue, but

          8  we are going to end this session.  Thank you very

          9  much.

         10                 (Hearing adjourned at 3:52 p.m.)
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